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Dear Parents,
Following on from the letter you received giving you information about the results of the parent questionnaires, I would just like to give you some information about some of the areas that parents thought that we could do even better with. Whilst it was lovely to receive several comments such as - ‘I struggle to think of things.  All our kids are very happily settled at Holly Park.’ and ‘I have trouble thinking of anything – I love this school,’ we are not complacent and know that there are areas we can always work on and that parents have concerns about.
What we could do even better 

Obviously I cannot respond to every comment particularly as many were one off comments, but the following were the most frequently mentioned responses or concerns that parents had, and some are actual comments:

Homework

Homework is always a point of discussion amongst parents and children. As we were going through the questionnaire pile one questionnaire expressed the desire for more, the next one in the pile expressed a desire for less as they felt there was too much. Homework is the biggest contentious topic between parents nationally and everybody has differing opinions about what and how much! If parents follow our homework policy, then there is quite a lot of homework to do. I would like to remind parents that as well as the weekly homework project (which allows all abilities to access it at their own level, suits different kinds of learning styles, gives children opportunities to use our Learning Skills and features different subject areas each week) there is reading for half an hour every evening and also practising times tables.  In KS2 there is also the grammar and the maths homework. Y6 also have extra comprehension each week.  It is very important that the reading and times tables are done.  There are children in KS2 who are clearly not doing enough reading and are not progressing through the reading challenge at the appropriate rate. In Y2 and Y6 the children have to do a reading comprehension test and the level of reading is very sophisticated and there is a great deal to read in a short time.
Ask the council to patrol parking during school hours.  Currently it can be a nightmare to walk to school with badly parked cars

I completely understand the problems and frustrations that parents and local residents have with this issue, 
however my remit is only on the school site up to the school gate. The school is not responsible for the parking outside.

On the other hand, as we are part of a community I am of course concerned for the safety of our pupils near the school.

So far we have already done a lot of work and communication with parents:

I am constantly putting messages in newsletters and sending texts about considerate parking and dangerous driving and have been doing so for the last 3 years. Children have made and sent leaflets home to parents. We have stood outside and spoken to parents who have parked inconsiderately and moved them on (not really part of our role)

We have called on the community PCSOs to come down to the school. We have made the problems clear to Barnet council. We have called in the traffic wardens to visit. We have a School Travel Plan and Travel Ambassadors who think about how to improve road safety in the local area. Talking to my other Headteacher friends and colleagues in nearby schools and across Barnet the problem is not just outside this school. We also now have CCTV cameras outside the school and the council will send fixed penalty notices for people who pull up or park on the zig-zag lines. We also have 20mph signs around the school. If you have a concern you can also call the council and request traffic wardens visit more regularly or call the local PCSOs.
School Lunch
We currently use ISS catering for our lunches. ISS serve over 85 primary schools in Barnet and many hundreds nationally. The catering service has to comply to certain standards, provide a balanced menu and nutrition and follow certain guidelines to do with health. Some parents have commented that their children don’t like the lunches, some that it is not cooked well, some that the portions are too small and some that they are not healthy.  I have been aware of some concerns about lunch and have raised this with our school governors. At present we are working with ISS to see if they can improve the service that they offer us. The children will be doing polls on the lunches, the school council and Healthy Living Council have met  with the cook and the catering manager from ISS to say what it is they do not like and what they would like changed. There is a new menu coming out in April and on 28th March there will be a tasting session for parents to come and try the new menu -  so please do come along. The catering company are coming to meet the school governors to discuss lunches at a meeting in March.
Accommodate working parents slightly better

We always try to make sure that we give as much notice as we possibly can about any meetings, workshops or assemblies.  Also for important meetings we always try to put the meetings on twice in the week at different times of day to accommodate as many parents as we can. We cannot put on lots and lots of evening meetings as many of the staff are working parents and need to get back home to their families too. I am a working parent and obviously try to attend as many things at my son’s school as I possibly can, however I also realise that there will be things that I inevitably have to miss because of my work commitments. Many of the staff at Holly Park are working parents with children at other schools and as an employer of staff, I try my very best to allow staff to attend things at their child’s school.  Being a working parent has to be a juggling act and I can only reassure you that we do our very best to accommodate as many parents as possible.
Communication

Feedback form the questionnaires was that communication from the school is very good and there were lots of ways that the school communicates with parents  – texts, website, newsletter, letters etc. We do our best to send out lots of information in the newsletters and also to use our website, text and e-mail service. A few parents are concerned that they receive too many texts. I can only assure those parents that we do limit messages and only send out to year groups concerned and only have a few people in the school who have access to the messaging service to avoid text overload. It is the nature of schools that at certain points in a term there is a lot going on and a lot of information to deliver – so I can see how there could be information overload from time to time. Other times however will be quieter.  We give parents lots of notice at the start of each term with the dates that are sent out and also in the newsletter and on the calendar which is on the website– text messages are generally only sent as a reminder.
I hope that you have found the answers to these comments interesting and informative. As a Headteacher  I value your comments, concerns and suggestions as they are very useful to me as I reflect on how we can continue to improve as a school. We are not complacent as a school and continually try to think of how we can change things for the better. 
Thank you again to those of you who took the time and effort to complete the parent questionnaire. When we have our next Ofsted inspection, a letter will come home asking you to complete an online parent questionnaire. This will involve answering six fairly straight forward questions along the same lines as the questionnaire that you have just done. The turnaround time for doing the Ofsted parent questionnaire will be very short and we ask that you support the school by filling in the questionnaire.

If you feel that at any time you have any further queries or comments about the school, or your child’s experiences at Holly Park, please do speak to one of our senior members of staff or one of our parent governors.

Yours sincerely
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Ann Pelham
Head teacher

